



NEWBURY TOWN COUNCIL                                                                 CIVIC PRIDE, ARTS & LEISURE


Minutes of a meeting of the Civic Pride, Arts, & Culture Committee held in the Council Chamber on Monday 5 July 2021 at 7.30pm
Present

The Leader; Councillors Jo Day (Chairperson); Billy Drummond; Sue Farrant; Stuart Gourley & Elizabeth O’Keeffe
Officer present: 
Elisa Adams, Civic Manager

1.
Election of a Chair and Vice Chair-Person
Proposed: Councillor Martin Colston
Seconded: Councillor Elizabeth O’Keeffe

Resolved: That Councillor Jo Day be elected at Chairperson of the Civic Pride, Arts and Culture Committee for the Municipal Year 2021/22.

There were no other nominations.

Proposed: Councillor Jo Day

Seconded: Councillor Billy Drummond

Resolved: That Councillor Elizabeth O’Keeffe be elected as Vice-Chairperson of the Civic Pride, Arts and Culture Committee for the Municipal Year 2021/22.

There were no other nominations.

2.
Apologies for absence
Apologies: Councillor Gary Norman; Councillor Olivia Lewis; Councillor Sarah Slack.

Absent: Councillor Steve Masters.
3.
Declaration of Interest and Dispensations
The Civic Manager declared that Councillor Billy Drummond is also Members of West Berkshire Council, which is declared as a general interest on his behalf and a dispensation is in place to allow him to partake in discussions relating to West Berkshire Council business.
4.
Minutes



4.1
Proposed: Councillor Elizabeth O’Keeffe
Seconded: Councillor Martin Colston
Resolved: That the Minutes of the meeting of the Civic Pride, Arts & Leisure Committee held on Monday 1st March 2021 be approved and signed by the Chairperson.
Cllr Stuart Gourley abstained from voting.

4.2 Actions from previous meeting
Actions were completed by the Civic Manager and further outcomes to be discussed through relevant agenda items.
5.
Questions and petitions from members of the public
There were none.
6.
Members’ questions and petitions
Councillor Stuart Gourley asked the following question:
“Would the CPAL committee consider investigating the possibility, and associated costs and requirements, of installing an ‘interpretation / information board’ similar to those along the canal, and in Speen, and Goldwell park, with historical facts and information on sites such as the junction of Kiln Road/Pear Tree and the highlighting the significance of the site in the 2nd battle of Newbury.  Other areas of historical significance that could be investigated are the old factory on Turnpike, which supported the building of Spitfires during the 2nd World War.”

The Chairperson responded as follows:

Thank you very much for your question. While it is great idea that you wish to highlight the significance of historical areas of Newbury, and it is in our Strategy to celebrate and encourage appreciation of Newbury’s heritage, at the moment we don’t have any budget for this year to install any information boards which could be around £1,000 per board going with our usual suppliers. There would also be the ongoing maintenance costs of the boards. Further investigation would be required of the spaces that would be considered and research into who has ownership of the land in which they would be installed. Perhaps we could refer this to the Newbury Society for their views? Any further considerations of the proposal would have to wait until next year’s budget discussions.
7.
Newbury Twin Town Signage

The Civic Manger shared progress she made investigating the need for the approach roads signage to be replaced to reflect the twinning with Carcaixent in 2019.


The Civic Manager explained that there was need for additional elements of the town’s approach road signs to be replaced as information regarding the market days is also incorrect, it would be a bigger and much more expensive project than anticipated to replace the signage which would require further input from other Committees.

There was also explorations to have more permanent signage either outside the Town Hall building or in the Market Place with an arrow pointer sign post or a flat metal sign.


It was suggested by the Civic Manager that new signage could be a project to explore for the Town Council’s Silver Anniversary.

The Council agreed that the project should continue to be explored, with priority being to include Carcaixent on our signage.

8.
Newbury Town Trails

The Civic Manager shared a rough draft of a Town Trails map that was being produced by the Newbury BID who are supporting the Town Council in developing the project. The first map produced will include an Art Trail with the town’s sculpture pieces, and a Blue Plaque Trail with an aim for them to be ready for the start of the school Summer holidays.

Councillors provided feedback on the first draft of the map that would be printed, the Civic Manager will feed back comments to the BID.
9.
Art On The Park

Cllr Sue Farrant provided an update on progress towards Art on the Park 2021. While a date is in place for the event to take place on Sunday 29th August, there were issues to be resolved regarding drop off points along Parkway and managing funds.
A meeting with the organisers will take place on the 6th July. Progress will be reported to the Committee if the event is still due to go ahead.
10.
Newbury Town Civic Awards 2021

The meeting received a report from the Civic Manager on the Newbury Town Civic Awards 2021. While provisional timings are in place for 2022’s Awards scheme, it was agreed that the Civic Manager would explore what other similar award schemes are in the area and the dates they’re running.
11. 
Local Democracy Working Group

11.1 The Committee was presented with the Working Group Terms of Reference. Communication had been received from Cllr David Marsh who had decided to stand down from the Working Group. 

Proposed: Cllr Jo Day


Seconded: Cllr Elizabeth O’Keeffe
Resolved: The Terms of Reference for Local Democracy Working Group were approved and Cllr Stuart Gourley would now be a member.

11.2 The Committee received a report from the Ask A Young Person Event. 

12. 
Mayor Making

The Committee received a report from Mayor Making 2021.

Councillors would like to record their thanks to Cllr Jo Day for arranging the beautiful floral displays. 


Councillors would also like to record their thanks to the Civic Manager for her work in making this year’s event happen in difficult circumstances. Thanks was also noted to Joyce Lewis and Anthony Hewitt for their roles.
13. 
Newbury Town Council Silver Anniversary

Proposed: Cllr Jo Day


Seconded: Cllr Billy Drummond

Resolved: A task-and-finish Working Group will be formed to prepare for the Town Council’s Silver Anniversary Celebrations in 2022.


Councillors Jo Day, Elizabeth O’Keeffe and Billy Drummond all volunteered to be part of the group. Cllr Martin Colston also suggested Cllr Gary Norman be involved. Cllr Sue Farrant suggested Joyce Lewis. The Civic Manager will contact Joyce to ask if she would like to be involved, and all Councillors to see if anyone else would like to be involved. 

An introductory meeting will take place with terms of reference to be formed with formal ratification of the working group to take place at the next Committee Meeting.
14. 
Queen’s Platinum Jubilee

The Civic Manager provided an update on correspondence from Pageant Master Bruno Peek and the Lord Lieutenant on hosting beacon lighting events on Thursday 2nd June 2022 for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. The Town Council have previously hosted a beacon lighting event for the Queen’s 90th birthday so the event will be modelled off that event with opportunity to have food vans & music. 

The Civic Manager will provide an update on event plans in upcoming committee meetings.
15. 
Mayor’s Drive and Tea Party
The Civic Manager reiterated that this event is not run by the Town Council, but that we support the organisers and sponsor the event. To plan and deliver something solely by the Town Council to the same scale would not be possible. Alternative ideas are to have an indoor event near Christmas time and to put a call out for elderly residents to attend a ticketed event in which they would need to make their own transport arrangements. The Civic Manager will work closely with the Mayor to plan an appropriate event.
16. 
Heritage Open Day

A verbal update on plans for this year’s Heritage Open Day event was provided by the Civic Manager. The national theme for this year’s event is Edible England so there will be a display showcasing our Markets, Newbury’s food industry and our former Mayors who worked in the food industry. The Open Day will take place on the 18th September in the Council Chamber.
17. 
Flag Flying
Proposed: Cllr Martin Colston


Seconded: Cllr Stuart Gourley

Resolved: The policy in relation to flags being flown from the flagpole on the balcony of the Town Hall was approved.

18. 
Raising the Profile of the Council in the Community


Letters of congratulations were noted by the Committee. The Civic Manager and the Mayor were thanked for the work that has been put into this scheme.

The Civic Manager will explore posting the letters on Twitter as they have good reception on Facebook.

19. 
Civic Events

a. The information regarding Civic events held since the last meeting of this committee was received and noted.
b. The information relating to future Civic Events as detailed on the agenda was received and noted by the Committee. Future events include:
· Art on the Park (29th August) to be confirmed following outcomes of organisers meeting.
· The Civic Manager also highlighted a Mayor’s Coffee Morning which is due to be held on the 31st July.

c. Potential future events or activities:

No ideas received
20. 
Forward Work Programme for Civic Pride, Arts and Leisure Committee Meetings

It was agreed that the following would be added to the Forward Working Programme for the next meeting:

· NTC Silver Anniversary
· Queen’s Platinum Jubilee

· Ebb & Flow Sculpture Signage

There being no further business the Chairperson declared the meeting closed at 9.11pm.
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